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TARGET AND BACKGROUND CAPTURE 
METHODS WITH AMPLIFICATION FOR 

AFFINITY ASSAYS 

Matter enclosed in heavy brackets [ ] appears in the 
original patent but forms no part of this reissue speci? 
cation; matter printed in italics indicates the additions 
made by reissue. 

This application is a Reissue of Ser. No. 238,080, ?led 
May 3, 1994, noW U.S. Pat. No. 5,750,338, Which is a 
[continuation] divisional of application Ser. No. 124,826, 
?led Sep. 21, 1993, noW abandoned, Which is a continuation 
of application Ser. No. 946,749, ?led Sep. 17, 1992, noW 
abandoned, Which is a continuation of application Ser. No. 
648,468, ?led Jan. 31, 1991, noW abandoned, Which is a 
continuation-in-part of application Ser. No. 644,967, ?led 
Jan. 22, 1991, noW abandoned, Which is a continuation of 
application Ser. No. 136,920, ?led Dec. 21, 1987, noW 
abandoned and hereby incorporated by reference, Which 
application is a continuation-in-part of application Ser. No. 
922,155, ?led Oct. 23, 1986, noW abandoned and hereby 
incorporated by reference. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention pertains to methods, reagents, 
compositions, kits, and instruments for use in capturing 
target molecules. In particular, the present invention relates 
to methods, reagents, compositions, and kits for capturing 
deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) or ribonucleic acid (RNA) 
from clinical samples. Embodiments of the present inven 
tion provide methods for rapid, sensitive detection of nucleic 
acid targets in clinical samples adaptable to non-radioactive 
labeling techniques and automation. 

The following de?nitions are provided to facilitate an 
understanding of the present invention. The term “biological 
binding pair” as used in the present application refers to any 
pair of molecules Which exhibit natural af?nity or binding 
capacity. For the purposes of the present application, the 
term “ligand” Will refer to one molecule of the biological 
binding pair and the term “antiligand” or “receptor” Will 
refer to the opposite molecule of the biological binding pair. 
For example, Without limitation, embodiments of the present 
invention have applications in nucleic acid hybridization 
assays Where the biological binding pair includes tWo 
complementary strands of polynucleic acid. One of the 
strands is designated the ligand and the other strand is 
designated the antiligand. HoWever, the biological binding 
pair may include antigens and antibodies, drugs, and drug 
receptor sites and enzymes and enzyme substrates. 

The term “probe” refers to a ligand of knoWn qualities 
capable of selectively binding to a target antiligand. As 
applied to nucleic acids, the term “probe” refers to a strand 
of nucleic acid having a base sequence complementary to a 
target strand. 

The term “label” refers to a molecular moiety capable of 
detection including, by Way of example, Without limitation, 
radioactive isotopes, enzymes, luminescent agents, and 
dyes. The term “agent” is used in a broad sense, including 
any molecular moiety Which participates in reactions Which 
lead to a detectable response. The term “cofactor” is used 
broadly to include any molecular moiety Which participates 
in reactions With the agent. 

The term “retrievable” is used in a broad sense to 
described an entity Which can be substantially dispersed 
Within a medium and removed or separated from the 
medium by immobilization, ?ltering, partitioning, or the 
like. 
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2 
The term “support” When used alone includes conven 

tional supports such as ?lters and membranes as Well as 
retrievable supports. 
The term “reversible,” in regard to the binding of ligands 

and antiligands, means capable of binding or releasing upon 
imposing changes Which do not permanently alter the gross 
chemical nature of the ligand and antiligand. For example, 
Without limitation, reversible binding Would include such 
binding and release controlled by changes in pH, 
temperature, and ionic strength Which do not destroy the 
ligand or antiligand. 
The term “amplify” is used in the broad sense to mean 

creating an ampli?cation product Which may include by Way 
of example, additional target molecules, or target-like mol 
ecules Which are capable of functioning in a manner like the 
target molecule, or a molecule subject to detection steps in 
place of the target molecule, Which molecules are created by 
virtue of the presence of the target molecule in the sample. 
In the situation Where the target is a polynucleotide, addi 
tional target, or target-like molecules, or molecules subject 
to detecting can be made enzymatically With DNA or RNA 
polymerases or transcriptases. 

Genetic information is stored in living cells in threadlike 
molecules of DNA. In vivo, the DNA molecules is a double 
helix, each strand of Which is a chain of nucleotides. Each 
nucleotide is characterized by one of four bases: adenine 
(A), guanine (G), thymine (T), and cytosine The bases 
are complementary in the sense that, due to the orientation 
of functional groups, certain base pairs attract and bond to 
each other through hydrogen bonding. Adenine in one strand 
of DNA pairs With thymine in an opposing complementary 
strand. Guanine in one strand of DNA pairs With cytosine in 
an opposing complementary strand. In RNA, the thymine 
base is replaced by uracil (U) Which pairs With adenine in an 
opposing complementary strand. 
DNA consists of covalently linked chains of deoxyribo 

nucleotides and RNA consists of covalently linked chains or 
ribonucleotides. The genetic code of a living organism is 
carried upon the DNA strand in the sequence of the base 
pairs. 

Each nucleic acid is linked by a phosphodiester bridge 
betWeen the ?ve prime hydroxyl group of the sugar of one 
nucleotide and the three prime hydroxyl group of the sugar 
of an adjacent nucleotide. Each linear strand of naturally 
occurring DNA or RNA has one terminal end having a free 
?ve prime hydroxyl group ad another terminal end having a 
three prime hydroxyl group. The terminal ends of polynucle 
otides are often referred to as being ?ve prime termini or 
three prime termini in reference to the respective free 
hydroxyl group. Complementary strands of DNA and RNA 
form antiparallel complexes in Which the three prime ter 
minal end of one strand is oriented to the ?ve prime terminal 
end of the opposing strand. 

Nucleic acid hybridization assays are based on the ten 
dency of tWo nucleic acid strands to pair at complementary 
regions. Presently, nucleic acid hybridization assays are 
primarily used to detect and identify unique DNA or RNA 
base sequences or speci?c genes in a complete DNA 
molecule, in mixtures of nucleic acid, or in mixtures of 
nucleic acid fragments. 
The identi?cation of unique DNA or RNA sequences or 

speci?c genes Within the total DNA or RNA extracted from 
tissue or culture samples may indicate the presence of 
physiological or pathological conditions. In particular, the 
identi?cation of unique DNA or RNA sequences or speci?c 
genes, Within the total DNA or RNA extracted from human 
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or animal tissue, may indicate the presence of genetic 
diseases or conditions such as sickel cell anemia, tissue 
compatibility, cancer and precancerous states, or bacterial or 
viral infections. The identi?cation of unique DNA or RNA 
sequences or speci?c genes Within the total DNA or RNA 
extracted from bacterial cultures or tissue containing bacte 
ria may indicate the presence of antibiotic resistance, toxins, 
viruses, or plasmids, or provide identi?cation betWeen types 
of bacteria. 

Thus, nucleic acid hybridiZation assays have great poten 
tial in the diagnosis and detection of disease. Further poten 
tial exists in agriculture and food processing Where nucleic 
acid hybridiZation assays may be used to detect plant 
pathogenesis or toxin-producing bacteria. 

One of the most Widely used nucleic acid hybridiZation 
assay procedures is knoWn as the Southern blot ?lter hybrid 
iZation method or simply, the Southern procedure (Southern, 
E., J. Mol. Biol. I, 98, 503, 1975). The Southern procedure 
is used to identify target DNA or RNA sequences. This 
procedure is generally carried out sheets. The immobiliZed 
sample RNA or DNA is contacted With radio-labeled probe 
strands of DNA having a base sequence complementary to 
the target sequence carrying a radioactive moiety Which can 
be detected. Hybridization betWeen the probe and the 
sample DNA is alloWed to take place. 

The hybridiZation process is generally very speci?c. The 
labeled probe Will not combine With sample DNA or RNA 
if the tWo nucleotide entities do not share substantial 
complementary base pair organiZation standard. HybridiZa 
tion can take from three to 48 hours depending on given 
conditions. 

HoWever, as a practical matter there is alWays non 
speci?c binding of the labeled probe to supports Which 
appears as “background noise” on detection. Background 
noise reduces the sensitivity of an assay. UnhybridiZed DNA 
probe is subsequently Washed aWay. The nitrocellulose sheet 
is placed on a sheet of X-ray ?lm and alloWed to expose. The 
X-ray ?lm is developed With the exposed areas of the ?lm 
identifying DNA fragments Which have been hybridiZed to 
the DNA probe and therefore have the base pair sequence of 
interest. 

The use of radioactive labeling agents in conjunction With 
Southern assay techniques have alloWed the application of 
nucleic acid assays to clinical samples. Radioactive decay is 
detectable even in clinical samples containing extraneous 
proteinaceous and organic material. HoWever, the presence 
of extraneous proteinaceous and organic material may con 
tribute to nonspeci?c binding of the probe to the solid 
support. Moreover, the use of radioactive labeling tech 
niques requires a long exposure time to visualiZe bands on 
X-ray ?lm. Atypical Southern procedure may require 1 to 7 
days for exposure. The use of radioactive labeling agents 
further requires special laboratory procedures and licenses. 

The above problems associated With assays involving 
radioisotopic labels have led to the development of tech 
niques employing nonisotopic labels. Examples of noniso 
topic labels include enZymes, luminescent agents, and dyes. 
Luminescent labels emits light upon excitation by an exter 
nal energy source and may be grouped into categories 
dependent upon the source of the exciting energy, including: 
radioluminescent labels deriving energy from high energy 
particles; chemiluminescent labels Which obtain energy 
from chemical reactions; bioluminescent labels Wherein the 
exciting energy is applied in a biological system; and 
photoluminescent or ?uorescent labels Which are excitable 
by units of electromagnetic radiation (photons) of infrared, 
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visual or ultraviolet light. See, generally, Smith et al., Ann, 
Clin. Biochem., 18: 253, 274 (1981). 

Nonisotopic assay techniques employing labels excitable 
by nonradioactive energy sources avoid the health haZards 
and licensing problems encountered With radioisotopic label 
assay techniques. Moreover, nonisotopic assay techniques 
hold promise for rapid detection avoiding the long exposure 
time associated With the use of X-ray ?lm. 

HoWever, nonisotopic assays have not conveyed the sen 
sitivity or speci?city to assay procedures necessary to be 
considered reliable. In luminescent assays, the presence of 
proteins and other molecules carried in biological samples 
may cause scattering of the exciting light or may absorb light 
in the spectrum of emission of the luminescent label, result 
ing in a quenching of the luminescent probe. 

In enZymatic assays the prescence of proteins and other 
molecules carried in biological samples may interfere With 
the activity of the enZyme. 

Similarly, in colorimetric assays, the change in color may 
not be detectable over proteins and other materials carried in 
biological samples. 

Embodiments of the present invention are concerned With 
target and background capture on supports and on retriev 
able supports including magnetic particles. Magnetic par 
ticles have been suggested as supports for the synthesis of 
organic compounds, including oligomers such as DNA, 
RNA, polypeptides, and other multiunit molecules that have 
a de?ned sequences. See, for example, European Patent 
Application No. 831124938 to Steven A. Benner and Genet 
ics Institute. HoWever, magnetic particles have not been 
suggested as retrievable supports for target capture and 
background removal. 

Other utiliZation of magnetic particles has included mag 
netic ?uids in the blood, R. Neubauer, IEEE transactions on 
magnetics MAG-9, 445 (1973); attachment of functional 
group for separation of biomolecules, US. Pat. No. 3,970, 
518 to I. Giaver; labelling of cell-surface receptors, S. 
Margel et al., Jour. Imm. Meth. 28:341—53 (1979); attach 
ment to drugs for magnetic targeting during therapeutic, A. 
Senyei et al., J. App. Phys., 49 (6): 3578 (1978), K. Wieder 
et al., Pro. Soc. of Exp. Bio. Med., 58:141 (1978), K. 
Mosbach and U. Shroeder, FEBS letters 102:112 (1979); 
selective separation of viruses, bacterial, and other cells, R. 
Molday et al., Nature 268:438 (1977); and incorporation of 
magnetic particles as support in gel af?nity chromatography 
for biological polymers, K. Mosbach and L. Anderson, 
Nature 270:359 (1977), Which are incorporated herein by 
reference. 

The use of a tWo probe system to effect target capture on 
conventional non-retrievable supports has been suggested in 
an article authored by Ann-Chrisine Syuanen, Matti Laak 
sonen and Hans Soderland entitled “Faster Quanti?cation of 
Nucleic Acid Hybrids by Af?nity-Based Hybrid Collection;” 
Nucleic Acids Research, 14(12): 5037 (1986). 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

It is an object of the present invention to provide methods, 
reagents, compositions, kits, and instrumentation for per 
forming assays for target molecules of interest. Other objects 
Will be presented hereinafter. For convenience, Without 
limitation embodiments of the present invention can be 
grouped into areas of target captures, background capture, 
and combinations thereof. 

Turning ?rst to target capture, an embodiment of the 
present invention feature capture and release cycles to 
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isolate target molecules. The method includes contacting a 
sample medium potentially containing target molecules With 
probes and a ?rst support associated or capable of associated 
With at least one probe under binding conditions. The probes 
are capable of selectively reversibly binding to the target 
molecules to form a complex including the probe target and 
the ?rst retrievable support. Next, the support is separated 
from the sample medium and brought into contact With a 
second medium. Next, the support is subjected to releasing 
conditions to release the target from the support and the 
support is separated from the second medium. Next, a 
second support is contacted With the second medium under 
binding conditions. The second support is associated With or 
capable of associating With at least one probe capable of 
selectively binding to the target molecule. Under binding 
conditions, the target forms a complex With the probe 
associated to second support for further processing. 

Preferably, the ?rst support is retrievable in the sense that 
it is capable of substantially homogeneous dispersion Within 
the sample medium and can be substantially physically 
separated retrieved, or immobiliZed Within the sample 
medium. 

Separation of the ?rst support from the ?rst medium 
removes nonspeci?cally bound cellular debris attached to 
the ?rst support. Further binding of the target molecule to a 
second support further concentrates the target for detection 
and permits further release-capture cycles for greater puri 
?cation. 
A further embodiment of the present method features a 

retrievable support. The method includes contacting the 
sample potentially carrying target nucleic acid With a 
retrievable support in association With a probe moiety. The 
retrievable support is capable of substantially homogeneous 
dispersion Within a sample medium. The probe moiety may 
be associated to the retrievable support, by Way of example, 
by covalent binding of the probe moiety to the retrievable 
support, by af?nity association, hydrogen bonding, or non 
speci?c association. 

The support may take many forms including, by Way of 
example, nitrocellulose reduced to participate form and 
retrievable upon passing the sample medium containing the 
support through a sieve; nitrocellulose or the materials 
impregnated With magnetic particles or like, alloWing the 
nitrocelulose to migrate Within the sample medium upon the 
application of a magnetic ?eld; beads or particles Which may 
be ?ltered or exhibit electromagnetic properties; and poly 
styrene beads Which partition to the surface of an aqueous 
medium. 

Apreferred embodiment of the present invention includes 
a retrievable support containing magnetic beads character 
iZed in their ability to be substantially homogeneously 
dispersed in a sample medium. Preferably, the magnetic 
beads carry primary amine or carboxyl functional groups 
Which facilitate covalent binding or association of a probe 
entity to the magnetic support particles. Preferably, the 
magnetic support beads are single domain magnets and are 
super paramagnetic exhibiting no residual magnetism. The 
?rst probe includes a probe ligand moiety capable of spe 
ci?cally binding to antiligand under binding conditions. The 
retrievable support is capable of substantially homogeneous 
dispersion Within the sample media and includes at least one 
antiligand moiety capable of binding to ligand under binding 
conditions to form a target-probe support complex. Next, the 
retrievable support and sample medium are separated to 
alloW the sample medium to be processed further. 
Embodiments of the invention are suitable for capturing 

target molecules from a clinical sample medium containing 
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extraneous material. The order of contacting the sample 
medium With probe or retrievable support is a matter of 
choice. HoWever, the choice may be in?uenced by the 
kinetics of binding betWeen the probe and target on hand, 
and betWeen the probe ligand and support antiligand on the 
other. 
As applied to polynucleotide target molecules and 

homopolymer ligands and antiligands, the homopolymer 
ligand and antiligand binding is generally faster than probe 
binding to target. Probe binding to the target is sterically 
impaired after the probe ligand is bound to the support 
antiligand. A preferred embodiment includes contacting the 
sample medium With the reagent and bringing the mixture to 
hybridiZation conditions. Next, the retrievable support is 
dispersed in the reagent and sample medium alloWing the 
formation of a target-probe complex in advance of the 
formation of probe support complexes. 
A further embodiment of the present invention features a 

multiple probe system. 
Preferably the method includes a reagent including a ?rst 

probe as previously described and at least one second probe 
capable of binding to the target molecule and having label 
moieties capable of detection. The second probe is capable 
of forming a target (?rst and second) probe-support com 
plex. The step of separating the retrievable support from the 
sample medium not only removes extraneous material from 
the target-(?rst and second) probe-support complex, but also 
separates any second probe Which is not bound to the target. 
Second probe unbound to target contributes to background 
noises, false signals indicating the presence of target. 

Further processing may include release of the target (?rst 
and second) probe complex from the retrievable support into 
a second medium and rebinding of the target (?rst and 
second) probe complex to neW support. The ?rst retrievable 
support may carry nonspeci?cally bound materials Which 
can interfere With assay procedures. Thus, after the release 
of the target-probe complex from the retrievable support and 
the retrievable support removal, a second support having an 
antiligand moiety capable of binding to the probe ligand can 
be brought into contact With the target-probe complex under 
binding conditions to effect a further cycle of target-probe 
binding or capture for further puri?cation and concentration 
of target-probe complex. 

Further processing may include background capture. A 
further embodiment of the present invention includes a 
method Wherein the second probe has a second ligand 
moiety. The method further includes a background support 
having a second antiligand moiety. The second ligand moi 
ety and second antiligand moiety are capable of stably 
binding under binding conditions only When the second 
probe is unbound to the target molecule. The method further 
includes the step of contacting a medium potentially con 
taining second probe unbound to target With a background 
support under binding conditions. Next, the background 
support is separated from the medium to remove unbound 
second probe reducing background noise. 
The term ”background support” is used in the conven 

tional sense to include ?lters and membranes as Well as 
retrievable supports. Binding to the background support 
does not need to be releasible. 

A preferred retrievable support includes, by Way of 
example Without limitation, particles, grains, beads, or ?la 
ments capable of dispersion Within and separation from a 
medium. Methods of separation include by Way of example, 
Without limitation, of ?ltration, centrifugation, precipitation, 
surface ?oatation, settling, or the introduction of electro 
magnetic ?elds. 
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The present method can be applied to polynucleotide 
target molecules. Preferably, the ?rst and second probes bind 
quickly to a polynucleotide target “in solution” as opposed 
to the situation Where either the target or probe is immobi 
liZed. 

The retrievable support, capable of substantial dispersion 
Within a solution, permits interactions betWeen the retriev 
able support and probes Which mimic “in solution” hybrid 
iZation. In solution, hybridiZation can be completed in 
approximately 3—15 minutes. The rapid hybridiZations and 
simplicity of the present methods permit automation. The 
present method alloWs nucleic acid sequences contained in 
clinical samples to be separated from extraneous material 
alloWing the method to be applied to nonisotopic labeling 
techniques. 
An embodiment of the present method Where the target 

molecule is a polynucleotide, includes containing a sample 
medium With reagent under binding conditions. The reagent 
includes at least one ?rst polynucleotide probe and at least 
one second polynucleotide probe. The ?rst probe is capable 
of forming a complex With the target molecule and has a ?rst 
homopolymer ligand moiety. The second probe is capable of 
forming a complex With the target molecule in addition to 
the ?rst probe. The second probe includes a label moiety 
Which has a second homopolymer ligand moiety Which is 
different than the ?rst homopolymer ligand of the ?rst probe. 
Next, the reagent and sample medium are contacted With a 
background support and a target capture support. The back 
ground support includes at least one second homopolymer 
antiligand moiety capable of binding to the second 
homopolymer ligand moiety of the second probe When said 
second probe is unbound to target. The target capture 
support includes at least one ?rst homopolymer moiety 
capable of binding to the ?rst homopolymer ligand moiety 
of the ?rst probe. The background support and the target 
capture support remove background noise and the target 
capture support further concentrates the target-(?rst and 
second) probe complex for further processing and separates 
the target-(?rst and second) probe complex from cellular 
debris. Further processing includes the detection of the label 
moiety indicative of the presence of the target molecule. 

Turning noW more speci?cally to embodiments of the 
invention pertaining to background capture, one embodi 
ment includes a method Wherein probe and target are 
alloWed to form a complex. Next, uncomplexed probe is 
brought into contact With a support under binding condi 
tions. The support is capable of selectively binding unbound 
probe. Next, the support is separated from the probe-target 
complex. 
A still further embodiment of the present invention 

includes a method of separating a plurality of target mol 
ecules for further processing. 

One embodiment includes the sequential addition and 
removal of probes speci?c to target molecules on a plurality 
of supports. A further embodiment includes a method Which 
includes contacting a sample With a ?rst series probe and 
capturing the target and probe on a plurality of supports. The 
?rst series probe includes a ligand capable of association 
With the support. The ?rst probe series includes probes for 
all plurality of targets Which are capable of binding to 
supports speci?c for each target molecule. The supports are 
capable of being separated from each other, the separation of 
Which results in individual types of target molecules being 
isolated With the support. 

Afurther embodiment of the present invention includes a 
reagent composition. The reagent composition includes a 
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?rst probe and a second probe. The ?rst probe is capable of 
forming a complex With a target molecule and includes a 
probe ligand moiety capable of speci?cally binding to 
antiligand under binding conditions. The second probe is 
capable of forming a complex With the target molecule and 
includes a label moiety capable of detection. The reagent 
composition can be used to capture and detect the target in 
a sample medium When used With a retrievable support 
having antiligand moieties. 
A further embodiment of the present reagent composition 

includes a second probe having a second ligand moiety 
capable of stably binding to an antiligand only in the 
situation Where the second probe is unbound to the target 
molecule. The reagent composition alloWs background noise 
to be reduced by contacting sample potentially containing an 
unbound second probe With a background support having a 
second antiligand moiety. 
A further embodiment includes a support capable of 

substantially homogeneous dispersion in a sample medium 
having oligonucleotide antiligands adapted for binding to 
oligonucleotide ligands on probes. 
A preferred embodiment of the support includes, by Way 

of example, particles, grains, ?laments, and beads capable of 
separation. Means of separation include, by Way of example 
Without limitation, precipitation, settling, ?oatation, 
?ltration, centrifugation, and electromagnetism. 
A preferred embodiment includes polystyrene beads, 

betWeen 10—100 microns in diameter, Which are capable of 
substantially homogeneous dispersion and separation from a 
medium by ?ltration or ?oatation. Another preferred 
embodiment includes ferromagnetic beads. Aferromagnetic 
bead marketed under the trademarks BIO-MAG is capable 
of substantially homogeneous dispersion in an aqueous 
medium and can be retrieved or immobiliZed by an electro 
magnetic ?eld. The ferromagnetic bead includes an iron core 
Which is coated With an amine reactive covering. The beads 
are generally spherical and have a diameter of one micron. 
The polystyrene and ferromagnetic beads are treated to 
include antiligand moieties. 
A further embodiment of the present invention includes a 

kit for performing assays for target molecules Which are part 
of a biological binding pair. In the case Where the target is 
a polynucleotide having a speci?c base sequence, the kit 
includes a reagent Wherein the reagent includes a ?rst 
polynucleotide probe and a second polynucleotide probe. 
The ?rst and second probes are capable of binding to 
mutually exclusive portions of the target to form a complex 
in Which both probes are bound to the target. The ?rst probe 
is capable of reversibly binding to a ?rst support under 
binding conditions, and the second probe includes a label 
moiety capable of detection. The kit further includes a ?rst 
support alloWing the support to form complexes With the 
target and probes Which can be selectively separated from 
the sample medium. 
A further embodiment of the present kit includes a second 

probe and a background support. The second probe, When 
not bound to the target, is capable of selectively binding to 
a background support. The background support is capable of 
being separated from a medium containing reagent to 
remove the nonspeci?cally bound second probe. 

Afurther embodiment of the present invention includes an 
instrument for performing assays in accordance With the 
present method. In the situation Where the target is a 
polynucleotide, the instrument includes a reaction chamber 
adapted for receiving reagent and target in a substantially 
mixed homogeneous state. The reagent includes a ?rst and 
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a second polynucleotide probe. Each probe is capable of 
binding to mutually exclusive portions of the target forming 
a complex in Which both probes are bound to the target. The 
?rst probe is capable of reversibly binding to a ?rst support 
under binding conditions and the second probe includes a 
label moiety capable of detection. The instrument further 
includes means for contacting a ?rst support With the reagent 
and sample to alloW the ?rst probe and target-probe complex 
to become bound to the support. The instrument further 
includes means for bringing the sample, reagent, and support 
to binding conditions to form target-probe complexes bound 
to support. The instrument further includes means for bring 
ing the ?rst probe into releasing conditions. Finally, the 
instrument includes means for separating the support from 
the sample and from the reagent. 

The term “reaction vessel” is used in a broad sense to 
include any means of containment including, by Way of 
example Without limitation, cuvettes, test tubes, capillaries, 
and the like. 

Suitable means for bringing the sample, reagent, and 
support into binding conditions or bringing reagent and 
support into releasing conditions include by Way of 
example, temperature controls Which can elevate or loWer 
the temperature of the sample, reagent, and support to 
selective denature or anneal polynucleotide strands. 

Suitable means for separating the support from the 
reagent or sample include by Way of example, electromag 
nets for use in conjunction With magnetic beads, ?bers 
af?xed to an anchoring support, centrifuges for use With 
polystyrene grains, and the like. 

Further embodiments of the present invention include 
means for bringing the reagent and target into contact With 
background support under binding conditions to remove any 
second probes having label moieties Which second probes 
are not speci?cally bound to the target. 

Embodiments of the present instrument adapted for use 
With luminescent label moieties include suitable label exci 
tation means. Instruments for use With ?uorescent label 
moieties include lasers or light emitting assemblies With 
?lters to de?ne appropriate Wave lengths. Instruments for 
use With chemiluminescent label moieties include injection 
apparatus for injecting cofactors into the reaction chamber. 

The invention also features a method for assaying a 
sample for a target polynucleotide, Which sample contains 
the target polynucleotide and non-target polynucleotides, the 
method involving contacting the sample With a polynucle 
otide probe capable of forming a complex With the target 
polynucleotide, substantially separating the complex from 
the non-target polynucleotides in the sample, amplifying the 
target polynucleotide, to form an ampli?cation product, and 
measuring or detecting the ampli?ed target polynucleotide. 
This method advantageously can be used in conjunction 
With the target capture and background capture steps 
described above. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIGS. 1—3 are How diagrams illustrating steps, apparatus, 
and reagents used in methods of the invention. The term 
“FIG. 1” refers collectively to FIG. 1a and FIG. 1b. 
Similarly, the term “FIG. 2” refers collectively to FIG. 2a 
and FIG. 2b. 

FIGS. 4—6are diagrammatic representations of capture 
ampli?cation methods of the invention. 

FIG. 7 is a diagram illustrating features of an apparatus 
made in accordance With one embodiment of the present 
invention. 
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10 
FIG. 8 is a diagrammatic representation of a genetic 

construction used in the invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

Turning noW to the draWings, Which by Way of illustration 
depict preferred embodiments of the present invention, and 
in particular FIG. 1, a method of procedure, With necessary 
reagent composition, is illustrated in schematic form for an 
assay for target polynucleotide strands. Conventional assay 
technique include many target strands, and many probe 
strands Would be used to performs as assay. HoWever, for the 
simplicity to further an understanding of the invention, the 
illustration depicts only limited numbers of probes, support 
entities, and targets. FIG. 1 features a method utiliZing 
retrievable supports. 

Step 1 of the assay illustrated in FIG. 1 begins With a 
clinical sample Which, by Way of illustration, contains cells. 
The cells potentially carry target nucleic acid, either DNA or 
RNA, having a base sequence of particular interest indica 
tive of pathogens, genetic conditions, or desirable gene 
characteristics. The clinical samples can be obtained from 
any excreta or physiological ?uid, such as stool, urine, 
sputum, pus, serum, plasma, ocular lens ?uid, spinal ?uid, 
lymph, genital Washings, or the like. Individuals skilled in 
the art may desire to reduce biopsy samples to single cell 
suspensions or small clumps by means knoWn in the art. For 
example, biopsy samples of solid tissues can be effectively 
reduced to single cell suspensions or to small clumps of cells 
by agitating the biopsy sample in a mixture of 0.5M sodium 
chloride, 10 mM magnesium chloride, 0.14M phosphate 
buffer, pH 6.8, and 25 Mg/ml cyclohexamide. Isolation of 
speci?c cell types by established procedures knoWn in the 
art, such as differential centrifugation, density gradient 
centrifugation, or other methods, can also be applied at this 
step. 
The cells are then treated to liberate their DNA and/or 

RNA. Chemical lysing is Well knoWn in the art. Chemical 
lysing can be performed With the dilute aqueous alkali, for 
example, 0.1 to 1.0M sodium hydroxide. The alkali also 
serves to denature the DNA or RNA. Other denaturiZation 
and lysing agents include elevated temperatures, organic 
reagents, for example, alcohols, amides, amines, ureas, 
phenols and sulfoxides, or certain inorganic ions, for 
example chaotropic salts such as sodium tri?uoracetate, 
sodium trichloroacetate, sodium perchlorate, guanidinium 
isothiocyanate, sodium iodide, potassium iodide, sodium 
isothiocyanate, and potassium isothiocyanate. 
The clinical sample may also be subjected to various 

restriction endonucleases to divide DNA or RNA into dis 
crete segments Which may be easier to handle. At the 
completion of the sample processing steps, the clinical 
sample includes sample nucleic acid, cellular debris, and 
impurities. In the past, sample nucleic acid Was separated 
from cellular debris and impurities by nonspeci?c binding of 
the nucleic acid to ?lters or membranes and Washing cellular 
debris and impurities from the ?lter or membrane. HoWever, 
in practice, some cellular debris and some impurities, as Well 
as nontarget nucleic acid, are nonspeci?cally bound to the 
?lter or membrane and are not removed by Washes. 

An embodiment of the present invention, as illustrated in 
Step 1, includes contacting the sample potentially carrying 
target nucleic acid With a retrievable support in association 
With a probe moiety. The retrievable support is capable of 
substantially homogeneous dispersion Within a sample 
medium. The probe moiety may be associated to the retriev 
able support, by Way of example, by covalent binding of the 
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probe moiety to the retrievable support, by af?nity 
association, hydrogen binding, or nonspeci?c association. 

The support may take many forms including, by Way of 
example, nitrocellulose reduced to particulate form and 
retrievable upon passing the sample medium containing the 
support through a sieve; nitrocellulose or the materials 
impregnated With magnetic particles or the like, alloWing the 
nitrocellulose to migrate Within the sample medium upon the 
application of a magnetic ?eld; beads or particles Which may 
be ?ltered or exhibit electromagnetic properties; and poly 
styrene beads Which partition to the surface of an aqueous 
medium. 

Apreferred embodiment of the present invention includes 
a retrievable support comprising magnetic beads character 
iZed in their ability to be substantially homogeneously 
dispersed in a sample medium. Preferably, the magnetic 
beads contain primary amine functional groups Which facili 
tate covalent binding or association of a probe entity of the 
magnetic support particles. Preferably, the magnetic support 
beads are single domain magnets and are super paramag 
netic exhibiting no residual magnetism. 

The particles or beads may be comprised of magnetic 
particles, although they can also be other magnetic metal or 
metal oxides, Whether in impure, alloy, or composite form, 
as long as they have a reactive surface and exhibit an ability 
to react to a magnetic ?eld. Other materials that may be used 
individually or in combination With iron include, but are not 
limited to, cobalt, nickel, and silicon. Methods of making 
magnetite or metal oxide particles are disclosed in Vanden 
berghe et al., “Preparation and Magnetic Properties of 
Ultra?ne Cobalt Ferrites,” J. of Magnetism and Magnetic 
Materials, 15 through 18: 1117—18 (1980); E. Matijevic, 
“Mono Dispersed Metal (Hydrous) Oxide—A Fascinating 
Field of Colloidal Science,” Acc. Chem. Res., 14:22—29 
(1981), the disclosures Which are incorporated herein by 
reference. 
A magnetic bead suitable for application to the present 

invention includes a magnetic bead containing primary 
amine functional groups marketed under the trade name 
BIO-MAG by Advanced Magnetics, Inc. A preferred mag 
netic particle is nonporous yet still permits association With 
a probe moiety. Reactive sites not involved in the association 
of a probe moiety are preferably blocked to prevent non 
speci?c binding of other reagents, impurities, and cellular 
material. The magnetic particles preferably exist as substan 
tially colloidal suspensions. Reagents and substrates and 
probe moieties associated to the surface of the particle 
extend directly into the solution surrounding the particle. 
Probe moieties react With dissolved reagents and substrates 
in solution With rates and yields characteristics of reactions 
in solution rather than rates associated With solid supported 
reactions. Further, With decreasing particle siZe the ratio of 
surface area to volume of the particles increases thereby 
permitting more functional groups and probes to be attached 
per unit Weight of magnetic particles. 

Beads having reactive amine functional groups can be 
reacted With polynucleotides to covalently af?x the poly 
nucleotide to the bead. The beads are reacted With 10 percent 
glutaraldehyde in sodium phosphate buffer and subsequently 
reacted in a phosphate buffer With ethylene-diamine adduct 
of the phosphorylated polynucleotide in a process Which Will 
be set forth in greater detail in the experimental protocol 
Which folloW. 

Returning noW to Step 2, the retrievable support With 
associated probe moieties is brought into contact With clini 
cal sample and, progressing through to Step 3, is brought 
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into binding conditions. The probe moiety speci?c for the 
target of interest becomes bonded to the target strands 
present in the clinical sample. The retrievable support, 
dispersed throughout the sample and reagent medium, 
alloWs the probe moieties and target to hybridiZe as though 
they are free in a solution. 

HybridiZations of probe to target can be accomplished in 
approximately 15 minutes. In contrast, hybridiZations in 
Which either the probe or target are immobiliZed on a 
support not having the capability to be dispersed in the 
medium may take as long as 3 to 48 hours. 

Extraneous DNA, RNA, cellular debris, and impurities 
are not speci?cally bound to the support. HoWever, as a 
practical manner, a small amount of extraneous DNA, RNA, 
cellular debris, and impurities are able to add do in fact 
nonspeci?cally bind to any entity placed Within the reaction 
vessel including the retrievable support. Embodiments of the 
present invention facilitate the further puri?cation of clinical 
samples to remove extraneous DNA, RNA, cellular debris, 
and further impurities from target polynucleotides. 

Step 4 of FIG. 1 depicts the separation of the support of 
the clinical sample and the suspension of the support into a 
second medium. The second medium thus includes the 
retrievable support With the associated probe bound to target 
polynucleotide strands. Also carried With the retrievable 
support is extraneous DNA, RNA, cellular debris, and 
impurities nonspeci?cally bound to the support, but in a 
much loWer concentration than What Was initially found in 
the clinical sample. Those skilled in the art Will recogniZe 
that some undesirable materials can be reduced by Washing 
the support prior to suspension in the second medium. 
The retrievable support With associated probe and target 

strands suspended in the second medium is subject to further 
denaturation as set forth in Step 5 thereby alloWing the target 
to disassociate from the probe moieties of the retrievable 
support. The denaturation process may or may not release 
nonspeci?cally bound extraneous DNA, RNA, cellular 
debris, or impurities from the retrievable support. HoWever, 
Step 5 of the present method alloWs the retrievable support 
to the removed from the second medium carrying With it 
much of the nonspeci?cally bound cellular debris, 
impurities, and extraneous DNA, and RNA initially carried 
over from the ?rst clinical sample medium. 
As set forth in Step 6, a neW support can be introduced 

into the second medium under binding conditions to again 
capture target polynucleotide strands on probe moieties 
associated With the retrievable support. It Will be recogniZed 
by those skilled in the art that the neW support may actually 
include the original retrievable support after recycling steps 
to further purify and remove nonspeci?cally bound DNA, 
RNA, cellular debris, and impurities. Thus, the only impu 
rities present in the second medium include DNA, RNA, 
cellular debris, and impurities previously nonspeci?cally 
bound to the support Which has subsequently been released 
from the ?rst support and dissolved or suspended in the 
second medium. 

HoWever, such impurities can be further removed from 
the target polynucleotides by removing the second retriev 
able support from the second medium and again repeating 
the cycle of introducing the retrievable support into a further 
medium, denaturation, and removal of the old support. 
Those skilled in the art Will recogniZe that the magnetic 
beads described in the present invention are susceptible of 
being raised out of a solution or being held in place as a 
solution is removed or added to a containment vessel. 

The ability of the magnetic beads to participate in the 
reactions Which mimic “insolution kinetics” strands alloW 




























